Statement by Mr. Xolisa Mabhongo, Charge D’ Affaires at the Informal Meeting to Consider the Draft Outcome Document for the High-Level Plenary Meeting of the General Assembly to be held in September 2005 

Mr. President 
We wish to congratulate you for the draft outcome document of the High-Level Plenary Meeting of the General Assembly that you presented to us. We also thank the facilitators for their work.  
We wish to associate ourselves with the statements made by the delegation of Jamaica on behalf of the Group of 77 and China and the delegation of Malaysia on behalf of the Non-Aligned Movement.   
The draft outcome document is comprehensive and provides us with a good basis for the final preparations of the Summit to review the implementation of the Millennium Declaration and the implementation of the Millennium Development Goals scheduled for 14-16 September 2005. We expect that this Summit will have to take several decisions that will lead to reforms aimed at making our organization, the United Nations, more effective and fully revitalized to address the challenges facing the international community in the 21st century.  
Mr. President 
In preparation for the September Summit, the Ministers of the African Union have held extensive consultations on the issues contained in your draft outcome document and have produced decisions that are contained in the Ezulwini Consensus, which remains the binding Africa position on the reform of the UN. Guided by the principles contained in the Ezulwini Consensus, my delegation is pleased to make comments on the draft document that we hope will help strengthen it.  
Among our initial recommendations is for consideration to be given to specifically reaffirm the Millennium Declaration in the second paragraph of the Values and Principles section rather than just recalling the decisions of the 2000 Millennium Summit. 
Mr. President  
We welcome the fact that the draft outcome document has adopted a more holistic approach to development stressing the need for the implementation of the outcomes of all the major conferences and summits of the United Nations as well as the important Millennium Development Goals thereby making development central to the outcome of the September Summit. 
The presentation in the development section has allayed the fears of those of us who were concerned about the security agenda becoming too overwhelming to the basic needs of the developing countries. We would hope that your extensive proposals would allow Member States to consider other recommendations contained in your draft document with the full confidence of knowing that the fundamental needs of the poor are being equitably addressed.  
We are therefore pleased and encouraged by the recent announcements by the European Union and the Group of 8 countries in regard to the increase of their levels of official development assistance (ODA) as well as the plan to extend the long overdue debt relief to developing countries, many of them in Africa. We hope that the implementation of these commitments will generate new resources that are critical for the achievement of the MDGs.
We appreciate that your draft recognizes the importance of different sources of financing development and has made proposals on debt, ODA, capital flows and trade.
Nonetheless, we would still wish to stress the importance of capacity building, particularly in the area of human resource development, that can allow developing countries, especially the Least Developed Countries (LDCs), to implement proposals such as the elaboration of national development strategies by 2006, and the creation of conditions for increased private sector involvement. We believe that the proposal of a 100% debt relief should be extended to all HIPC countries.  
Furthermore, it is imperative that the Doha Round of trade negotiations under the WTO be completed in 2006 and with an outcome that will deliver concrete and practical benefits for the developing countries. We believe that resources from trade can provide an important and sustainable compliment to ODA and debt relief as well as contribute to the integration of developing countries into the world economy.  
In this regard we propose that the Summit should also address the question of trade-distorting subsidies that are still in use in some countries as well as emphasize the importance of enhanced market access for developing countries. 
The draft outcome document has recognized that systemic issues, in particular the reform of global economic governance, are important to give developing countries a voice in norm setting and rule-making of the Bretton Woods Institutions. We believe that the democratization of global economic governance should be a central element of our collective efforts to achieve sustainable development.  
Mr. President 
My delegation attaches great importance to the sustainable development agenda and the implementation of the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation. We welcome the fact that the draft outcome document has also made proposals in critical areas such as water and energy. 
We support the proposed launch of a global initiative to strengthen national health systems in developing countries. This will increase the capacity of developing countries to address the major diseases such as HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria as well as other infectious diseases. We further stress the importance of strengthening health systems and the provision of resources for prevention and treatment of these diseases, including the availability and accessibility of affordable and essential medicines. We believe it will also be important for the Summit to pronounce on the impact of migration by health sector professionals who are important to developing countries that are trying to develop much needed human resources.  
Mr. President 
We welcome the comprehensive approach that has been adopted in the document with regard to the Special Needs of Africa. To further strengthen this well crafted section, we propose that concrete language be used for the cancellation of debt owed by African countries, and the call for the opening of developed markets to products of export interest from African countries.  
Regarding the role of women, South Africa believes that the empowerment of women is a critical aspect of all development efforts and we welcome the proposal that the Summit reaffirm this role. However, we would wish to recommend that the language used in this section reflect the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, in particular on the equal representation of women in decision-making bodies.  
Mr. President 
We support the proposal for a decision to be taken by the September Summit on the creation of a Peacebuilding Commission. For us in Africa, the Peacebuilding Commission is critical for developing comprehensive and long-term survival approaches for countries emerging from conflict. My delegation supports an inclusive approach that would make the Commission benefit from the competencies of the various principal organs of the United Nations, and we welcome the recommendation to deliberate on further details regarding this important body after September 2005.
The pronouncement by the September Summit on the use of force will be among the eagerly awaited outcomes. We believe that the principles that could be used to guide the international community on this important matter should be discussed by the whole membership in the General Assembly.  
Mr. President 
South Africa continues to believe that nuclear disarmament and nuclear non-proliferation are mutually reinforcing processes that require continuous and irreversible progress on both fronts. We remain convinced that the only guarantee against the use or threat of use of nuclear weapons is their complete elimination and the assurance that they will never be produced again.  
We can support the proposals contained in the document regarding the negotiation on a Fissile Material cut-off Treaty, the entry into force of the CTBT, Nuclear Weapon Free Zones and the strengthening of the Biological and Toxin Convention. However, we oppose the proposed adoption of new measures that would restrict the inalienable right of States to verifiably utilize nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. South Africa is concerned about the demands that are being made on non-nuclear weapon states to agree to new measures in the name of non-proliferation, while concrete action towards nuclear disarmament is neglected. We also wish to reiterate that we cannot support unwarranted restrictions on the NPT’s guaranteed access to such nuclear capabilities for peaceful purposes by States that are fully compliant with their obligations under the NPT. 
With regard to the comprehensive safeguards agreement and additional protocols, South Africa welcomes the steps to strengthen the International Atomic Energy Agency’s safeguard system. In this respect, we would like to reiterate that the IAEA remains the only internationally recognized competent authority responsible for verifying and assuring compliance with the safeguards agreement. In this regard, nothing should be done to undermine the authority of the IAEA. Any concerns regarding non-compliance with safeguards agreements should be directed to the IAEA for consideration. While South Africa also supports measures to prevent non-state actors from gaining access to weapons of mass destruction, we however continue to believe that proliferation concerns are best addressed through multilateral fora.  
South Africa continues to be concerned about the proliferation of illicit small arms and light weapons that continue to destabilize economic development particularly in Africa.  We hope that the United Nations will continue its efforts aimed at curbing this problem.  As you are aware, Mr. President, the resolution of conflicts in Africa will become harder if the proliferation of small arms is not adequately addressed.
Mr. President 
My delegation hopes that the Summit in September should display a collective commitment of the international community to resist terrorism in all its forms, and pronounce clearly on this important issue. The concern about the root causes of terrorism must be properly addressed. The targeting and deliberate killing of civilians must be condemned.  We consider that the conclusion of negotiations by the General Assembly on a comprehensive convention on terrorism that contains an inclusive definition is urgent.  
The decision on human rights is also among the important issues for the September Summit. The Summit must reaffirm the importance of the rule of law at the national and international levels and the balance in the protection and implementation of all human rights - civil, political, economic, social, cultural, as well as the right to development.  
In this context we see the need and the importance of improving and strengthening the human rights machinery of the UN as well as the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. The African Union is considering the proposal of elevating the Commission on Human Rights into a Human Rights Council that will serve as a subsidiary body of the General Assembly.
Regarding human security, our view is that it needs to be viewed in the broadest sense and to expand beyond security concerns and include challenges and insecurities that are facing many people around the world arising from underdevelopment and poverty. 
Mr. President 
The need for collective action against genocide, war crimes, ethnic cleansing and crimes against humanity is urgent.  The Africa Union is actively engaged in resolving African conflicts before they could reach such gruesome proportions. It would be important for the international community to commit to collective response to the protection of civilians bearing in mind that States retain the fundamental responsibility to protect their own citizens. For this reason, we believe that the language on the responsibility to protect civilians should be linked to exceptional circumstances related to genocide, war crimes, ethnic cleansing and crimes against humanity in order to allay concerns that the protection of civilians might be misused.  
Mr. President 
In the Millennium Declaration, the Heads of State and Government identified the restructuring and reform of the UN institutions as a matter of priority. My delegation attaches great importance to the strengthening of all the main organs of the United Nations in order for them to fulfill their roles as foreseen in the Charter.  
We look forward to consultations with other delegations on the resolution that you have presented on the revitalization of the General Assembly. 
The Secretariat has been indispensable to the work of the UN. However, in the past months, the credibility of the Organization, the efficiency and accountability of the Secretariat has come under serious question. The Secretary-General has presented proposals for the reform of the Secretariat and we hope the Member States will also help strengthen this important section of the document. We look forward to exchanging views with other Member States as we seek to develop recommendations that the Summit may consider endorsing in September.  
We hope that the September Summit will also recognize and pay tribute to the selfless commitment of United Nations staff and other UN personnel who have lost their lives in the field, such as the tragic bombing of the UN headquarters in Iraq a few years ago.
Mr. President 
We appreciate the transparent approach you have taken with regard to Security Council reform. We reiterate the African Common Position as reflected in the Ezulwini Consensus – that Africa should have no less than two permanent seats, with all the prerogatives of permanent membership, as well as five non-permanent seats.
ECOSOC remains a critical organ for the advancement of the development agenda of the United Nations. We believe that it should be strengthened so that it can fulfill its role in coordination and policy review in the economic and social fields. We agree with the proposal for ECOSOC to play a role in monitoring the implementation of the internationally agreed development goals. However, for ECOSOC to be able to enhance its ability to provide coherence in the development activities, it will need to be re-structured accordingly. 
Mr. President  
My delegation welcomes the proposals on the strengthening of the relationship between the United Nations and regional organizations such as the African Union. Regional organizations continue to play a vital role in furthering the objectives of the United Nations especially in such areas as conflict resolution and peacebuilding. We therefore agree that it is necessary that regional organizations be also financed from the assessed contributions. 
In this regard we also wish to express our support for the proposal to enhance the peacekeeping capacity of the African Union through a ten-year capacity building programme. 
In conclusion, we wish to reiterate satisfaction for a draft that presents balanced and concrete proposals on security, development and human rights.  
My delegation wishes to assure you, Mr. President, of our commitment to assist in preparing for a successful Summit in September 2005.  
I thank you.
 
